Making It Work

The block's newest supers talk about managing older buildings and what they love about West 104th Street.

By Joyce Mann

arlos Santana has been the superintendent of 315 Riverside
Drive for four years, but he has coveted that position for almost

twenty. He worked with the former super's sister in the Dominican Republic, and when he came to the U.S. in 2008, he was so impressed by the building and the job he told his friend "I will be the super of this building one day." And fourteen years later, his wish came true.

Carlos says that he had always been very handy. In the Dominican Republic, he worked in construction and with computers and could fix almost anything. After a very rough start in the U.S., alone and with no connections, he gradually worked his way up job by job, first in Washington



315 RSD's Carlos Santana

Heights and then in the Bronx. There were months when he slept in the streets and didn't know where his next meal was coming from, but he persisted because he knew his future lay here.

When he began to work at 315 Riverside Drive, he realized how much he liked the building and the neighborhood. He marveled at how clean the block is and how kind people are. "They listen to you and treat you with respect," he said. "That does not happen everywhere, believe me." He also is a fan of the park. "I love it; I go there as often as I can."

In thinking about his responsibilities as a superintendent, he said his most important job was taking care of the elderly residents in the building. His own father had been severely injured on the job in his youth and spent the 50 years before his death bedridden, so Carlos has a soft spot in his heart for the disabled and elderly. "Helping people makes me so happy" he says with a smile.

Maintaining an older building has challenges. "The plumbing, especially in the winter," he says, can cause problems. It's very old. Fortu-

continued on page 3

Letter from the President

By Steve Zirinsky

riting this annual letter allows me to reflect on the Block Association—what it is and why it matters.

Having a block association is still rather unique in New York City. Not every block has the opportunity for its

residents to really get to know each other and work together toward common goals for the block. And to participate in the various activities that we organize.

I am proud that our Block Association has created a real community. One where residents don't



Zirinsky and Buddy.

just recognize one another. They know one another. And they care about one another.

As a member of our community and a block resident, I encourage you to take part in our activities and events, and if there is something new you would like to see added, please contact me. You can reach me at Steve@zirinskyarch.com. But be careful – you may be asked to take charge!

I also encourage you to sign up for Block Bytes on the Block Association's website, www.bloomingdale.org, if you have not done so already. Block Bytes is where more timely social activities and announcements get posted.

As you all know, we have been focused on the rodent situation on our block, waging war on the rats. The new garbage pails we distributed have been helpful. And the new garbage pickup times being instituted by the City should also help. But every building must join the fight—which is a daily one. While there seem to be more rat holes than before, we seem to be seeing less rats. Only time will tell whether that is true.

I look forward to meeting our new and old members and residents. And encourage all of you to get more involved in the block as opportunities arise.

See you on the block!

IN THIS ISSUE

The New Supersp.	1
President's Letterp.	1
Block Financialsp.	
Photo Quiz Answersp.	
Architectural Photo Quizp.	
New Restaurantsp.	6
Food Drivep.	7
Lenore Taussigp.	

Contributors to the March Issue:

Hayley Elszasz, Stephen Helman, Mary Koval, Nancy Lian, Peter Littlewood, Lynn Bender Max, Hanna Rubin (editor), Larry Stern, Steve Zirinsky. Newsletter designer: Brian Hajjar.

WEST 104 BLOCK ASSN FINANCIAL REPORT

JANUARY 2023

OPENING BALANCE	\$25,180.69
Income	•
Dues	
Contributions	
Credits	182.24
EXPENSES	5717.96
Guard Service	4275.03
Rodent Control	1337.75
Accounting	105.19
CLOSING BALANCE	



Details, Details

Answers to Our Local Architecture Quiz

How did you do on our quiz celebrating the beautiful details on buildings between West 107th Street and West 102nd Street between West End Avenue and Riverside Drive? 1. Completed in 1930, 315 Riverside Drive's ornamental ironwork has a classic Art Deco design. 2. The elegant Beaux Arts façade of 905 West End Avenue boasts decorative shields. 3. Dating back to 1902, the decorations on 330 Riverside Drive, one of the neighborhood's few remaining mansions, were made of carved limestone. 4. An entrance column at River Mansion, also built in 1902, on 106th and Riverside. 5. The top of the entrance piller at the 1907 Schinasi Mansion, at 351 Riverside Dr. At left: A fierce neighbor at 925 West End Avenue.

Best Copy & Shipping

2660 Broadway



(Btwn 101 & 102)

212-665-8523

212-665-7685

Email: bestcopy@nyc.rr.com

bestcopy101@gmail.com

wesbsite: www.bestcopyny.com

Copy · Print · Binding · Fax Internet Café · Scan & PDF

Passport Photo · T-shirt Print

Business Cards · Color Poster · Newsletter DVD Convert · Blue Print · Phone Bill · Booklets

WEST 104 BLOCK ASSN BOARD



President Steven Zirinsky	315 RSD	212.866.6732
VP Mary Jo Gennaro	315 RSD	917.547.9557
Treasurer Mary Koval	895 WEA	917.969.1984
Secretary Larry Stern	315 RSD	212.794.2288
MEMBERS		
Hayley Elszasz	314 W 104	440.231.1441
Alex Grannis	895 WEA	212.316.1644
Stephen Helman	315 RSD	917.853.8590
Jennifer Jones	315 RSD	212.749.3865
Joyce Mann	309 W 104	212.721.6341
Martin Mann	309 W 104	212.721.6341
Lynn Max	315 RSD	212.666.3129
Hanna Rubin	315 RSD	212.865.4579
Gary Waskow	320 RSD	212.932.9082
Nancy Lian (ex officio)	320 RSD	212.316.6112

continued from page 1

nately, I can fix anything." He added that while many supers are obsessed with the boiler room and consider that the most important part of the job, for him it's keeping after the people who walk their dogs on the block but don't properly dispose of their dog waste, and helping the bock's security guard keep the block safe. On his own time, he's passionate about being out on and in the water. "Anything having to do with the sea: boating, swimming, diving, spear fishing, jet skiing," he says. "I have been doing all these since I am 8 years old." He returns to the Dominican Republic every year, where he is able to enjoy all these activities.

"After a long struggle," he says, "I have a beautiful life here: a job I love, a wonderful wife and a son and daughter, and they are all American citizens, too. I am very lucky."

Loving the Neighborhood

"I didn't choose to be a super; it chose me, I think" says third generation superintendent Jamie Grima, who has been at 895



895 WEA's Grima

West End Avenue for nearly a year. His father, grandfathers on both sides and all his uncles were supers. He himself had been a super for nine years at a building on Prince and Mulberry Streets but with a 6-year-old daughter, he and his wife felt the neighborhood was not family friendly. "There were mostly college kids and bars, and there were no elementary schools in the neighborhood. Even the post office was a 16-block walk away," he says.

By contrast, they love this part of the Upper West Side. "Everyone is friendly. It's safe and quiet, even at night, with the security guard, and we have easy access to everything we need—the park, the subway, buses, stores, even the post office." This year was his family's first time at the annual Yard Sale, and they loved it. Although he spent his early childhood lwith his parents and grandparents in New York, when he was 8, they returned to their home island of Gozo, just north of Malta. Natives speak Maltese, a language derived from a medieval Sicilian Arabic. Jamie graduated from high school there, got married and then decided to move back to New York with his wife Cathia because the tiny island was "just too quiet." Even the island's convenience stores closed at 7pm. Cathia, a teacher's assistant, commuted an hour and a half to work in Malta, including a ferry ride on waters that were often choppy. "Imagine that you lived on the Upper West Side but worked on Staten Island" he said.

When he got back to New York, Jamie took a course to learn

more about air conditioning, refrigeration, plumbing and electrical skills, all very necessary for being a super in an older building which he laughingly called "the city of leaks." He feels his most important skill is being able to take any work problem in stride. "You must be calm and never panic," because if there is a problem in one apartment it probably involves others, "so you have to know how to properly assess the problem so you can determine its source."

In his spare time Jamie is a huge soccer fan, especially of Manchester United. He also loves family time and the chance to visit new places. In nice weather, he, his wife and daughter and a few other families go to one of their favorite places—Silver Mine Lake, part of the Harriman State Park complex—where the kids play and they have picnics, barbeques, hikes and just relax.

Liking the Job

Arben Pllumaj has been the superintendent at 308 West 104th Street for the last three years. Arben grew up in Albania, where he lived until he was 18. He is the step-son of the previous super, learned the tricks of the trade from him and took over after his stepfather retired. He also received help and advice from Dino, the superintendent at 309 West 104th Street, who hails from Kosovo. The building has 34 rental units. Since the building has only one or two bedroom apartments, "when the people start having bigger families, they leave," Arben says.



308 W. 104th Street's Pllumaj

He is the building's only staff. "If there is an emergency, like with the elevator, I am the one who has to come and fix it, so on weekends I don't go too far," he says. "Fortunately I live with my older brother, Armando, who is a plumber and he helps me out from time to time."

Arben likes his job, "except maybe doing the garbage, but even that is okay," he says. "I started out in construction, so I like anything having to do with repairing and building, that is the best part for me." And the worst part? "The rats on the street," he says. "308 is free from them but seeing them outside is not pleasant."

Though he likes the block and the neighborhood, he still misses Albania. "It is a small country, close to the mountains and the sea and nature. It is very beautiful. The U.S. is a good country, but you have to work too much to get by. In Europe the pace of life is slower. But here there is more opportunity."

In his free time Arben enjoys going out with friends to small coffee shops and restaurants. He is a soccer fan, having played a bit for pleasure when he lived in Europe, and would like to travel back to Europe or especially Australia if given the chance, "because of all the nature there."



WEST 105

We are open

12-10pm Monday to Friday 11:30am-10pm Saturday & Sunday

Weekend brunch

11:30am-3:30pm

Private dining room available up to 70 people Inquire at 212.301.0664

or email reservations@serafinawest105.com



2737 Broadway, corner of West 105th Street serafinarestaurant.com @serafinanewyork

Where Is This?

Take our architectural detail quiz and see how well you know the neighborhood.

West 104th Street is now part of a historic district that was created in 2015. Cited for architecture ranging from single-family dwellings to grand apartment buildings, this part of the Upper West Side has a distinct character and many notable buildings. Take our quiz to see how well you know the beautiful details and decorations that can found from West End Avenue and Riverside Drive between 102nd and 107th Streets. (See answers on page 2.)











New Tastes Coming Your Way

Columbia U Area Sees an Expansion in Food Offerings

By Hayley Elszasz









Clockwise from left: Tom's Diner, made famous by Seinfeld; Kyuramen is part of a chain; Miznon will offer Israeli street food; Omonia Café has lavish cakes as well as traditional Greek honey cookies and other pastries.



Friendly Valet Cleaners



Quality Organic Cleaners

2725 Broadway (b/t 104 & 105 St) 212-666-8080 www.fvcleaners.com License: 0927344



Rick Wohlfarth rick@wohlfarth.com Office 212.666.1600, x10 Cell 917.882.0815 Maine 207.729.9332 Fax 212.662.5865

890 WEST END AVENUE NEW YORK, NY 10025 WOHLFARTH.COM he area around Columbia University is perhaps best known for its selection of fast-casual lunch staples (along the lines of Sweetgreen, Chipotle, and Dig Inn), as well as the Seinfeld-famous Tom's Diner. However, the neighborhood is getting a refresh with some new and exciting options, transplanted from other parts of the city and the world.

From Broadway in Queens to Broadway in Bloomingdale: I was excited to see a new location of the classic Astoria bakery Omonia Café. While this decadent spot has operated in Astoria since 1977, the location at 108th just opened this year. Here, you can find winning mashups like the baklava cheesecake (exactly as it sounds, this treat is flaky baklava layered with creamy cheesecake, \$9), as well as more classic Greek pastries like spanakopita. While the Astoria Omonia complex houses a full sit-down restaurant, bar, and café, this Upper West Side version is smaller, with bakery treats and a few counter seats. There is also ice cream and coffee at this location.

A Solid Choice for a Cold Winter Day: We have a new Ramen restaurant in town! Kyuramen is a chain with 120 locations in Asia (according to its Instagram bio) and several in the U. S. It serves a selection of Shouyu, Shio, curry, and vegetable ramens (\$18-20). The location on 108^{th} – right next to Fumo – is one of seven in New York.

Israeli Streetfood Close to Home: We are also getting a location of Miznon, an Israeli streetfood restaurant with locations in Israel, France, the United Kingdom, Austria, Australia, and Singapore. The only American locations are in New York (at Hudson Yards) and Boston, including the upscale sit-down sister restaurant North Miznon. Soon (sometime this spring, according to signs outside of the business), we won't have to trek downtown to get delicious pita sandwiches. My personal favorite is the Lavan (cauliflower and tahini, \$14), while my boyfriend loves the cheeseburger in a pita (\$15).

A Rice Destination: Finally, the West Side Rag reports that the same area – Broadway and 113th – will soon be home to a location of FIELDTRIP. According to the FIELDTRIP website, it was founded by a James Beard Award-winning chef, JJ Johnson, who designed the menu around rice, an ingredient that "connects us all and can be found at the center of tables around the world." True to its global influences, FIELDTRIP rice bowls include diverse rice varieties including Jollof Basmati Rice, Coconut Sticky Rice, and Carolina Gold Fried Rice, topped by an array of sauces and vegetables (\$10-25). I personally can't wait to grab lunch when it opens.

In our neighborhood, we sometimes struggle with empty storefronts or the proliferation of large chains that take out small businesses that we know and love. But new options can also be exciting, and I'm happy to see that restaurants that have thrived in other parts of the city are moving to the Upper West Side. It's perhaps a sign that we have a strong market here for good food; between the hungry college students and those of us who just like a good takeout meal, I'm sure that these restaurants will find a welcoming home here.

Holiday Food and Toy Drive Nets Results



The Block Association's second annual December food and toy drive drew contributions from up and down the block. Organized by Peter Littlewood, each of the four corner buildings had a drop-off box, and 320 Riverside Drive allowed residents from other buildings to leave their donations in the lobby.

The contributions yielded 10 boxes of food and 10 bags of toys. The Block Association partners with City Harvest on the food collection. The charity redistributes donations to food pantries and soup kitchens around the city. The toys are distributed via a city agency to women's shelters.

A Regal Roost

A pair of red-wing hawks took a rest on the 309 West 104th Street water tower recently, adding a touch of avian glamour to a winter afternoon. There are several pairs that make their home in the neighborhood.



104 on 104

A longtime block resident celebrates a milestone



Lenore Taussig celebrated her 104th birthday February 7. She was born in Berlin in 1919, and came to America early during the Second World War. She has lived at 320 Riverside since 1951, maintaining a gemütlich atmosphere of European culture and gentility, with many paintings, books, musical scores and furnishings that remind her of the world she was forced to leave and enjoying her view of the Hudson River every day! Her husband, Walter Taussig, was associate conductor of the Metropolitan Opera until his death in 2003. —Nancy Lian



Jesse I Berger, MBA Licensed Associate Real Estate Broker The Lower-Stress Broker®m



1995 Broadway, 4th Floor New York, NY 10023 646.505.6992 e-fax: 646.497.5145 JIBERGER@elliman.com www.elliman.com

We fully support Fair Housing, both in the spirit and the letter of the law



INFO@MBVIN.COM

2781 BROADWAY • NEW YORK NY 10025

TEL 212.222.8218 • FAX 212.222.6545

WWW.MBVIN.COM

NEIGHBORHOOD SERVICES

BLOOMINGDALE AGING IN

PLACE (BaiP) Bloominplace.org BAiP is an intergenerational volunteer network of neighbors working to help older residents to continue living at home safely and comfortably. BAiP sponsors social and cultural activities, provides educational tools, and a helping hand for those in need through its Neighborto-Neighbor (N2N) program. The latter takes the form of providing help going places, running errands, light shopping, accompaniment at home or outdoors, and information. If you want to contact N2N for this kind of assistance, or to talk about volunteering, e-mail:

N2N@bloominplace.org, or call: 212.842.8831 to leave a message with your contact information. Either way, a BAiP member will respond promptly.

COMPUTER CONSULTANT/ PC DOCTOR

Computers repaired, maintained, viruses removed, junk mail controlled. Advice to repair or buy. I do Windows! Contact Greg Williams, block resident at 212.749.2398, 917.771.2929, or prosolutions@stny.rr.com

MEDICARE & AARP/UNITED HEALTH CARE

MEDICARE PLANS. I am a BAiP member and licensed independent agent with the AARP/United Health Care Medicare plans. I am happy to help you understand Medicare and Medicare plan options (no cost). Please feel free to contact me at (cell) 914-419-5499 or (email) susanmschorphd@gmail.com.

QUICKBOOKS CONSULTANT/ PROFESSIONAL ORGANIZER

Accounting, business and personal finances, home and file organization. Contact Ellen Curtis at 212.749.2398, 607.829.5631, or EC4QBooks@aol.com.

PET SITTING

Experienced, responsible, caring pet sitter. I take care of your pets like they are my own! Dogs, cats, small animals, birds, reptiles, fish. Very reasonable rates. Call Tova at 917-526-2862 or email tgetoff@gmail.com.

WRITER/EDITOR

Professional writer & Faulkner finalist available for critiques, editing & as a writing tutor. Contact Pat at: 212-615-6927

YOUR NEIGHBORHOOD SERVICE PUBLICIZED FREE!

Publicize your neighborhood service (babysitting, dog walking, apartment cleaning, etc.) free in the newsletter and on our web site for one year, renewable. To submit an ad mail/deliver this information to Hanna Rubin, Hanna.Rubin@verizon.net.

For our records:

Your name and mailing address

For publication: Your name, contact method (phone or email address), description of your service

The block association board meets once a month (now via Zoom). We enjoy having residents attend the meetings. Please let us know if you would like to attend one and we will send you an invitation. steve@zirinskyarch.com

Contribute to the Newsletter

Interested in writing or photographing for the West 104th Street Block Association newsletter? Have suggestions about what to cover in the neighborhood? Want to share block news, suggest a profile, send a photo? Please send an email to Hanna.Rubin@verizon.net. Your ideas are welcome.

Check Your Junk Folder

Did you sign up for Block Bytes but have not received it lately? Check your junk folder. It may end up there unless you add the email to your permissions list.

2023 1st Quarter Dues:	
Please allocate my contribution to:	
SecurityBeautificationSocial	_NewsletterBoard Decision (Suggested amt: \$40/quarter or \$160/year)
Name	
Address	Apt. No
E-mail Address	Phonechange, or lend your e-mail address to any outside parties.)
Suggestions for the block: Make checks payable to West 104th Street Block	
	aro, 315 Riverside Dr., Apt. 7C, NY NY 10025 or leave with one of the following:
M. Mann: 309 W. 104, Apt 3A A. Grannis: 895 West End Ave.	G. Waskow: 320 RSD, Apt. 8G MJ. Gennaro: 315 RSD, Apt. 7C